HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)

Minutes

February 12, 2009
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Tracey Packer – ex officio

Ken Pearce

Perry Rhodes III
Jenny Lynn Sarmiento

Gwen Smith

Frank Strona
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Michael Paquette

Jenna Rapues
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Alice Heimsoth
Harder + Co.:
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David Weinman (Note-taker)
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Guests: 

John Andrews, San Mateo representative, HIV Health Services Planning Council

Debora Allen, UCSF

Sonya Arreola, HIV Research Section

Blackberri, HIV Research Section

Hilynne Brooke, Mental Health Board

Chadwick Campbell, AIDS Office HIV Research Section

Sharon Hamilton Reddic, Emanuel COGIC

Jenn Hecht, Stop AIDS Project

Deborah Jackson, IRIS Center

Ken Katz, SFDPH, STD Prevention and Control Section

Alma Lones, IRIS Center

Scott Martin, UCSF Nursing Student

Jill Massaro, IRIS Center

Terrance Moore, NASTAD 

John Newsome

Jen Sanchez, AIDS Office HIV Research Section

Charles Scion, SF CARE Council

Marshon Smith, GASA

Hill Thompson

April Valentine, Geth Semane

Greg Zhovreboff, SF HHSPC

Welcome, Introductions, Announcements, Agenda Changes

Co-Chair Isela González called the meeting to order at 3:04 PM.  She explained that there are three HPPC Co-Chairs, two from the community and one representing the San Francisco Department of Public Health (SFDPH), who share responsibilities and rotate meeting facilitation.

· A moment of silence was observed to remember Martin Delaney, founder of Project Inform.
· Isela González then noted that this was the 15th anniversary of HIV prevention community planning in SF, which was acknowledged by applause.

· Attendees joined Isela González in welcoming new HPPC members Ming Ming Kwan and Tatiana Molinar with applause.

Isela González then asked members to introduce themselves and make appropriate announcements.

· Ken Pearce announced a memorial for Martin Delaney on 03/14/09 at the Collingwood Community Center; contact Project Inform for more information.

· Tom Kennedy the flyer entitled, “Dining Out for Life Ambassador Program Overview,” copies of which are available to absent members upon request, requesting volunteer hosts (Ambassadors) for the Stop AIDS Project’s largest annual fundraiser, “Dining Out for Life.”
· Despite the economic times a record number of restaurants are participating.

· He asked members to contact him or the Stop AIDS Project for more information.
· Frank Strona announced that in celebration of STD Awareness Month there will be an event in the Castro on 4/18/09.

· He also announced that those utilizing www.stdtest.org now have access to the Internet and printing facilities at Gotham Tattoo in the Castro from 7:00 – 9:00 PM. 

· Jackson Bowman announced that LIFT Bay Area/Connect to Protect is working on a collaborative project with organizations working with youth to increase outreach.

· Interested organizations should contact him for more information. 

· Jonathan Batiste announced a focus group for the vaccine study for gay or bi HIV(–) men between the ages of 18 and 50 on 2/25/09 and 2/26/09.

· A $50 incentive will be paid to all participants.

· Information will be sent to all members or contact Gavin Morrow Hall at 415-437-4696.

1. Review and Approval of Minutes from 1/08/2009

Motion was made by Gayle Burns and seconded by Frank Strona to approve the minutes from the 1/08/08 meeting.  No discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows:

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Pedro Arista
	Yes
	Ming Ming Kwan
	Abstain

	
	Jonathan Batiste
	Yes
	Montica Levy
	Yes

	
	Jackson Bowman
	Yes
	Esther Lucero
	Yes

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Tatiana Molinar
	Yes

	
	Bartholomew Casimir
	Yes
	John Newmeyer
	Yes

	
	Ed Chitty
	Yes
	Kyriell Noon
	Yes

	
	Carla Clynes
	Yes
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes

	
	David Diaz
	Yes
	Ken Pearce
	Yes

	
	Michael Discepola
	Abstain
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Lauren Enteen
	Yes
	Jenny Lynn Sarmiento
	Yes

	
	Keith Folger
	Yes
	Gwen Smith
	Yes

	
	Celia Gomez
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Isela González
	Yes
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes

	
	Tom Kennedy
	Yes
	Luke Woodward
	Yes


The minutes from the 1/08/08 HPPC meeting were approved with two abstentions.

2. General Public Comment

The following members of the public addressed the Council.

John Farley of the HPS distributed a flyer announcing a drag event at Café Flore 2/21/09 benefiting the Bump project, a methamphetamine reduction study.

· Contact him for further information

April Valentine of Gethsemane comments included the following.

· Recent budget cuts mean that there won’t be HIV prevention services for heterosexual women available in SF.

· There is better knowledge about smoking and drunk driving available than about HIV.

· She asked what would happen to women if these cuts continue.

April Valentine’s remarks were met with applause.

Deborah Jackson from the IRIS Center offered comments including the following.

· She is an HIV prevention advocate who sets up health fairs, outreach, interacts with community organizations, and establishes relationships within the community.

· Due to previous funding cuts some services are provided by employees without pay.

· The prevention services are for an underserved and under privileged population.

· The current services are working and she wants to make sure they continue to serve the needs of African American women. 

Debora Jackson’s remarks were met with applause.

Sharon Hamilton of Emanuel Church of God in Christ commented on HIV prevention education.

· Youth need to be educated otherwise there will be consequences.

· We need to go door to door and talk to people, but not just those in the Tenderloin.

· The IRIS program has been successful teaching people how to take care of themselves.

· While abstinence would be ideal, it is not going to happen and even when people get married they should check their partners!

Sharon Hamilton’s comments were met with applause.
Ken Katz from the SFDPH, STD Prevention and Control Section reported that 2008 was not a good year for Syphilis with 550 new cases in SF, an increase of +50% over 2007.

· In 2008 about 95% of those diagnosed were MSM, of which about 66% were HIV(+).

· He distributed the media release entitled, “Popular Syphilis Testing Campaign Returns to San Francisco,” copies of which are available to absent members upon request.

· This announces the return of the “Healthy Penis” syphilis awareness campaign.

· The release also includes data on syphilis in SF.

Ken Katz’s comments were met with applause.

Alma Lones and Jill Massaro from the IRIS Center spoke about cuts in prevention programs, with comments that included the following.

·  IRIS Center’s HIV program for women has been cut 32% whereas most other programs reportedly have only been cut 14%.

· They disputed the idea that HIV does not impact African American non-IDU women.

· HIV is the number one killer of African American women between 25 and 34.

· Women remain below parody in SF as they have been since 2004 when the budget was twice what it is now.

· They asked the Council to reconsider cutting services for women; and if necessary, cutting those programs at the same rate as services to others.

Alma Lones’ and Jill Massaro’s coments were met with applause.

Greg Zhovreboff, Director of the SF HIV Health Services Council (HHSC) the HPPC’s counterpart in care services, offered remarks included the following.

· Being new to this position he introduced himself to HPPC members.

· He looks forward to meeting with HPPC’s Co-chairs.

· The HHSC is in the process of prioritizing their tasks and making their recommendations to SFDPH.

· He reminded attendees that they are welcome to attend their meetings held on the 3rd Monday each month at the Baha’i Center at 170 Valencia.
3. Members Response to Public Comment

· In response to Bartholomew Casimir question Ken Katz said that the “Healthy Penis” campaign would be conducted throughout the City.

· Frank Strona added that the campaign includes outreach in the Tenderloin (TL), Castro and SoMo.

· Gayle Burns thanked the woman from the IRIS Center and explained that the HPPC members are aware how difficult the cuts have been.

· Ben Hayes also thanked the women from the IRIS Center noting that much of what they said reflect what he hears at the Black Coalition on AIDS (BCA) and elsewhere.  

· Tracey Packer added her voice in thanking the women from the IRIS Center.

· She explained that of the $500M SF budget shortfall, SFDPH is absorbing $101M with Community Programs, which includes HIV prevention, absorbing $50M of that total.

· She underscored that the SFDPH and the HPS are aware how painful and difficult this is and that it hears what is being said and felt.

· Bartholomew Casimir said that years ago a campaign ran with the message, “Woman don’t get aids, they just die from it” and asked how people feel about that.

· Several guests as well as members indicated an approval of that message.

· Yavanté Thomas-Guess thanked the members of the public who shared their views and said that their message has been heard by the HPPC.

Isela González concluded members’ response by expressing thanks for the public’s participation.
4 HPPC Co-Chairs/Steering Committee Written Report

Isela González drew members attention to the Co-Chairs report of 2/12/09, and the document entitled, “Process for Approving Chapters,” both of which were sent to all members in advance of the meeting and available at the meeting. 

Request for Letter of Support
Teri Dowling Manager of Counseling, Testing, and Linkages (CTL) provided background on the Screening Targeted populations to interrupt Ongoing chains of transmission with enhanced Partner notification (STOP) project.  The CTL unit was asking for a letter in support of its participation.  Teri Dowling’s comments included the following.

· STOP is a four-year study of technologies to identify early HIV infections as well as enhance partner notification.

· Testing for early stage (Acute) infection (prior to sero-conversion) is important because these people are likely to unwillingly transmitting the virus.

· The study also includes testing for Hepatitis B&C and Syphilis in people with positive HIV test results.

· This would be a cooperative effort between the SFDPH Lab, the SFDPH STD Prevention and Control Section, and community partners: AIDS Health Project, Magnet, City Clinics, and Tenderloin Health.

· The testing partners would also be involved in partner notification efforts.
A motion was made by Michael Discepola and seconded by Gayle Burns to provide a letter in support of the SFDPH’s application for participation in the STOP study.

Comments and Questions

· Montica Levy asked how soon after infection would this new test register positive.

· Teri Dowling said that it would be about 15 days.

· Ken Pearce asked how much weight support from the HPPC would carry considering the close connection between the CTL Department and HPS/HPPC. 

· Teri Dowling and Tracey Packer said that the CDC gives great weight to community planning councils and this letter would confirm that the study meets the HPPC’s priorities.

· Frank Strona explained that new members might not be aware of the weight that the SF HPPC has around the country and the world.

Noting that no other comment was offered the Co-Chair called for the vote, which was conducted by roll call as follows.

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Pedro Arista
	Yes
	Ming Ming Kwan
	Abstain

	
	Jonathan Batiste
	Yes
	Montica Levy
	Yes

	
	Jackson Bowman
	Yes
	Esther Lucero
	Yes

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Tatiana Molinar
	Yes

	
	Bartholomew Casimir
	Yes
	John Newmeyer
	Yes

	
	Ed Chitty
	Yes
	Kyriell Noon
	Yes

	
	Carla Clynes
	Yes
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes

	
	David Diaz
	Yes
	Ken Pearce
	Yes

	
	Michael Discepola
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Lauren Enteen
	Yes
	Jenny Lynn Sarmiento
	Yes

	
	Keith Folger
	Yes
	Gwen Smith
	Yes

	
	Celia Gomez
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Isela González
	Yes
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes

	
	Tom Kennedy
	Yes
	Luke Woodward
	Yes


The motion to provide a letter of support of the SFDPH’s application for participation in the STOP study was approved unanimously.  This result was met with applause.

5 Election of Two At-Large Members to the Steering Committee

Isela Gonzallez drew members attention to the presentation entitled, “At-Large Steering Committee Member Election,” and the document entitled, “At-Large Candidate Statements,” both of which were sent to all members in advance of the meeting and were available at the meeting.  She then conducted the presentation and explained:

· John Newmeyer and Lauren Enteen have been nominated in running for the remainder of the term of the seat being vacated by Jonathan Batiste (term expiring 1/31/10); and

· Tei Okamoto has been nominated to serve a second term (term expiring 1/31/11). There were no other candidates interested in running for the two year term.
Comment and Discussion
The candidates were invited to add to their written remarks.

· John Newmeyer said that part of his objection was to ensure that members’ time is used effectively.

The elections were by roll call with the following results.

	
	Member
	Seat 1 term to 1/31/10
	Seat 2 term to 1/31/11
	Member
	Seat 1 term to 1/31/10
	Seat 2 term to 1/31/11

	
	Pedro Arista
	Enteen
	Okamoto
	Ming Ming Kwan
	Newmeyer
	Okamoto

	
	Jonathan Batiste
	Enteen
	Okamoto
	Montica Levy
	Enteen
	Okamoto

	
	Jackson Bowman
	Enteen
	Okamoto
	Esther Lucero
	Newmeyer
	Okamoto

	
	Gayle Burns
	Newmeyer
	Okamoto
	Tatiana Molinar
	Enteen
	Okamoto

	
	Bart Casimir
	Newmeyer
	Okamoto
	John Newmeyer
	Enteen
	Okamoto

	
	Ed Chitty
	Newmeyer
	Okamoto
	Kyriell Noon
	Enteen
	Okamoto

	
	Carla Clynes
	Newmeyer
	Okamoto
	Tei Okamoto
	Newmeyer
	Okamoto

	
	David Diaz
	Enteen
	Okamoto
	Ken Pearce
	Abstain
	Abstain

	
	Michael Discepola
	Newmeyer
	Okamoto
	Perry Rhodes III
	Enteen
	Okamoto

	
	Lauren Enteen
	Newmeyer
	Okamoto
	Jenny Lynn Sarmiento
	Newmeyer
	Okamoto

	
	Keith Folger
	Newmeyer
	Okamoto
	Gwen Smith
	Newmeyer
	Okamoto

	
	Celia Gomez
	Enteen
	Okamoto
	Frank Strona
	Enteen
	Okamoto

	
	Isela González
	Newmeyer
	Okamoto
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Newmeyer
	Okamoto

	
	Ben Hayes
	Enteen
	Okamoto
	Tonya Williams
	Newmeyer
	Okamoto

	
	Tom Kennedy
	Newmeyer
	Okamoto
	Luke Woodward
	Enteen
	Okamoto


The results of the elections are as follows:

Seat 1

Enteen    13
Newmeyer 16
Abstain 01
John Newmeyer was elected

Seat 2

Okamoto 28


Abstain 01
Tei Okamoto was elected

The result of the elections was met with applause.

6 Review & Approval of the African American Action Plan Recommendations
Isela González drew members attention to the presentation entitled, “SF African American HIV Action Plan Recommendations,” and the document, “Summary of the African American Action Plan,” both of which were sent to members in advance of the meeting and were available at the meeting.  This was presented as an update of the presentation to the HPPC from September 2008. She then introduced John Newsome to conduct the presentation.  He additional comments included the following.  

· The presentation is a distillation of feedback, including that provided by the HPPC, Grant Colfax, Greg Millet as well as other researchers and experts. 

· There have been several plans whose recommendations were never acted upon.

· Implementation requires funding, accountability, and the work actually being done.

· We don’t want the same findings to be reached again ten years from now.

Slide 6 – Detail on the four factors contributing to high HIV prevalence includes the following.

· High prevalence sexual networks – factors that are more structural than behavioral:

· Research shows that in SF African American MSM are four times more likely to have sexual relations with other African American men;

· There is more intergenerational partnering in this group than in others, increasing risk;

· There are higher rates of undiagnosed HIV and STD infection; and

· There is also a lower use of Anti Retroviral Therapy (ART) than in other groups.

· Isolation and psycho-social challenges
· Both mental health issues and substance use lead to sexual risk behavior.

· Group-level stigma

· African American MSM have a high degree of isolation across all demographics in SF.

· This may require approaches outside of regular HIV prevention services.

· Macro-environmental factors

· Since the last presentation they have found that there may not be enough culturally competent medical and mental health care providers.

· Median African American household income in SF is under $30K, whereas the overall median is around $50-60K, and about $80K in the Castro.

Slide 7 Action Plan recommendations correspond to the four factors identified.

· High prevalence sexual networks - Community input has underscored the need for an African American MSM “Center” in the TL, similar to Magnet in the Castro, with a primarily social focus integrated with health issues.

· Isolation and psycho-social challenges – the solution is social support.

· Group-level stigma -
· There needs to be more African American counselors, caseworkers and the like, as well as greater cultural competency in all services.

· Police profiling of African American men needs to stop.

· Macro-environmental factors –Includes understanding that these are HIV prevention issues.

· Overall the recommendations are:
· Part are medical while other parts are structural and both are necessary; 

· The part within the HPPC’s purview should be able to be implemented immediately;

· Those parts outside the Council’s purview - such as mental health and substance use issues – may nonetheless be within the scope of the SFDPH’s role; 

· Not all solutions are costly - such as establishing PFLAG chapters in African American neighborhoods – and could be implemented quickly by the community; and .

· Complex issues may require collaboration between City agencies and community groups.

· In these instances the SFDPH could play a pivotal role by prioritizing issues to be dealt with and reaching out to those able to implement the recommendations.

Perry Rhodes III moved and Keith Folger seconded that the HPPC endorse the recommendations of the African American MSM Working Group.

Discussion followed including this

· Keith Folger asked if the numbers used in the overview include both MSM and MSM-IDU.

· John Newsome said they were combined.

· Responding to Jonathan Batiste’s question John Newsome explained that in the Castro racial profiling includes police action as well as those of store and restaurant employees/owners.

· Jackson Bowman asked if the data shows the number of HIV(+) MSM who are homeless as opposed to those who are not.

· John Newsome noted that homelessness is identified in the data, and that the homeless in combination with those living in the TL constitute about half of those testing positive.

· He noted that a shortcoming of the data is that the largest number of MSM testing positive listed, “Other” as their location, so their neighborhood and housing status is not known.

· It was nonetheless decided that efforts had to start somewhere and addressing openly MSM who reside in the Tenderloin is the biggest group. 

· Jackson Bowman also asked about expanding services in the Castro.

· John Newsome explained that the number of positive test results coming from African American MSM who reported living in the Castro is very low.

· Yavanté Thomas-Guess asked if the number include Transmen.

· John Newsome said no, nor have they seen positive test results from among Transmen.

· Yavanté Thomas-Guess then asked about other social environment programs.

· John Newsome explained that the recommendations do not include specific programs, although many have an excellent track record.

· In response to Bartholomew Casimir’s question John Newsome said that a timeline has not as yet been established

· Bartholomew Casimir suggested prioritizing the recommendations to which Jonathan Batiste noted that the workgroup’s intention is that the recommendations be viewed as a whole.

· Bartholomew Casimir then asked for an explanation of, “Wrap around services.”

· John Newsome noted that this was used to refer to all needed services.

· Bartholomew Casimir then suggested including age factors in these recommendations.

· He also asked about conducting diversity training for providers.

· John Newsome explained that there was a lot of discussion on this but it was agreed not to suggest what might be effective but to leave that to service providers.

· In response to Bartholomew Casimir question John Newsome said that John Peterson’s work was used in the workgroup’s deliberations.

· Ken Pearce observed that he grew up in a time when the notion of separate but equal was being overturned.  He questioned if establishing an African American MSM Center suggests a return to separate. 

· John Newsome explained that the recommendation is for facilities specifically for African American MSM as well as increased culturally competent services. 

· He added that the community input expressed a desire among African American MSM to go to Black providers without regard to how we feel about the social justice of this.

· He added that providers always have to address the needs of specific groups.

· Esther Lucero added that a Center like this ensures services are available.

· Ben Hayes noted that in societies with distinct minorities everything tends to be a majority space; so there is a need to have a space in which the minority feels safe

· Esther Lucero then asked if the workgroup considered the indirect impact of their recommendations on African American women.

· John Newsome explained that the workgroup was specifically charged with addressing the issues facing African American MSM.

· He added that addressing African American women’s HIV prevention needs indirectly through MSM may rest on the assumption that there are a large number of men on the “Down-Low;” however, the data shows that most Black HIV(+) men in SF are openly MSM and that only a very small number men are actually not disclosing.

· Ben Hayes questioned if concentration on African American MSM might actually further ostracize these men.

· He also asked if there could be focus on MSM without minimizing other at risk groups.

· John Newsome said that the workgroup had discussed this and found that in SF, African American MSM tend to be embedded in the gay rather than the Black community.

· John Newmeyer asked if all of the recommendations could be done by existing agencies.

· John Newsome said that they are not prepared to answer that question as yet.

· Montica Levy observed that SF and the CDC classify Transmen and Transwomen differently, and asked which the workgroup used.

· John Newsome explained that SF data was used.

· In response to Montica Levy’s question Tracey Packer indicated that the incidence number of African American Transwomen in SF is on file and would be forwarded to her.

Isela González reminded members that if the motion were to be approved the recommendations from the African American MSM Action plan would be included as part of the 2010 HIV prevention Plan as well as passed on to other part of the SFDPH.

Public Comment

· John Andrews noted the fluidity between SF and surrounding counties and suggested that the “Center” be for people accessing service in SF, not just those living here.

· John Newsome noted that there is a need to review how these recommendations interface with other communities and that a regional effort has merit.

· He added, however, that the City of SF limits services to resident.

The Co-Chair noting that no further comment called for the vote on the motion, “That the HPPC endorse the recommendations of the African American MSM Working Group.”  The vote was by roll call as follows.

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Pedro Arista
	Yes
	Ming Ming Kwan
	Yes

	
	Jonathan Batiste
	Yes
	Montica Levy
	Yes

	
	Jackson Bowman
	Yes
	Esther Lucero
	Yes

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Tatiana Molinar
	Yes

	
	Bartholomew Casimir
	Yes
	John Newmeyer
	Yes

	
	Ed Chitty
	Yes
	Kyriell Noon
	Yes

	
	Carla Clynes
	Yes
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes

	
	David Diaz
	Yes
	Ken Pearce
	Yes

	
	Michael Discepola
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Lauren Enteen
	Yes
	Jenny Lynn Sarmiento
	Yes

	
	Keith Folger
	Yes
	Gwen Smith
	Yes

	
	Celia Gomez
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Isela González
	Yes
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes

	
	Tom Kennedy
	Yes
	Luke Woodward
	Yes


The motion was approved unanimously.  The result of the vote was met with applause.

John Newsome observed, in closing, that many of the factors and recommendations from this Work Group apply across populations and that he hopes the Council looks at this work broadly.

The attendees expressed their appreciation to the Work Group with applause.

7 Community Assessment Chapter

Copies of the presentation entitled, “Overview of the Community Assessment Chapter” had been sent to all members in advance of the meeting and were available at the meeting.  Isela González, member of the Show Me the Data (SMTD) Committee, and fellow Committee member Pedro Arista facilitated the presentation.  Their additional comments included the following.

Slide 5 – The SMTD Committee asks for volunteers to help put this chapter together.

Slide 6 – The HPPC membership will receive a copy of the chapter two weeks in advance of the 4/09/09 meeting at which time approval will be sought.

Slide 7 – Feedback can be provided in writing or by attending the workgroup’s meetings.

· Members’ request for input into this chapter prompted the use of this process.

· The chapter is divided by populations and sections are of varying lengths.

· All members were encouraged to sign up to review at least one section.

Attendees expressed their appreciation for this work with applause.

4. HPTN 061 (HIV Prevention Trials Network)

Copies of the presentation entitled, “UNITY National known as: The Brothers Project/HPTN 061” had been sent to all members in advance of the meeting and were available at the meeting.  Chadwick Campbell of the HIV Research Section conducted this informational presentation.  His additional comments included the following.
Slide 2 – Syphilis, Gonorrhea, and Chlamydia will be looked at as part of this study.

Slide 3 – If this feasibility study proves effective the research will be expanded to 30 cities.
Slide 5 – This is the first time Peer Health Navigation has been an element in such a study 

· Peer Health Navigation is people working as a guide to help with all types of linkages.

· Those enrolled as part of a sexual/social network become part of the 403 participants.

Slide 6 – The three focus groups will have a combined total of 24 participants.

· Members of the focus groups will be drawn from participants in the study.

· The 30 individual in-depth interviews will include unexpected topics that came to light through the focus groups.

Slide 7 – Study enrollment is expected to begin in April

· The follow up listed is in addition to consultations with Peer Health Navigators, tests, and treatment as needed.

Slide 8 – The Unity Collaborative Council will be advised on all aspects of the study with the objective of gaining consensus on everything they do.

· HPPC members are encouraged to participate in the Collaborative Council.
Questions and Comments

· John Newmeyer observed that the study requires enrolling a large number of African American MSM with the listed qualifications.

· Chadwick Campbell noted that 403 participants is what is specified to evaluate the intervention and that they are confident that number can be recruited. 

· Montica Levey asked if the focus groups and interviews would overlap.

· Chadwick Campbell explained that they are separate and will not overlap.

· Frank Strona asked if participants could also participate in other programs.

· Chadwick Campbell said that they couldn’t participate in other prevention intervention studies while enrolled in UNITY.

The attendees expressed their appreciation for this presentation with applause.

Co-Chairs’ Update

Israel Nieves-Rivera provided some recently released details about the President’s Stimulus Package including the following.

· It would include a set asides of about $10B for the NIH; $90B for healthcare and social services for children and Medicaid; and about $1B in the Health and Wellness fund.

· The Health and Wellness set aside includes an earmark of $350M for the pandemic flu the remaining $650M is discretionary for the Director of Health and Human Services.

· The $20B originally planned for Information Technology to digitize health records has been changed to a $2B pilot program.

· They are meeting with NIH, CDC, and others to talk about priorities. 

· They have requested a simultaneous communications plan.

· He added that when further details are available they will be shared with members.

· Tracey Packer said that some in the SFDPH believe this may help the budget deficit

· Ken Pearce asked if Health and Wellness is where prevention funding is budgeted.

· Israel Nieves-Rivera said that it was, but that no one knows how the $650M discretionary fund would be divided.

Tracey Packer explained that there is a proposal, which is expected to be adopted, to put all of the SFDPH’s Community Programs’ contract managers into a centralized “Business Office.”
· This would include contract managers from Housing and Urban Health; Community Behavioral Health Services; HIV Health Services; and HIV Prevention.

· Provides have long requested a consolidation of contracts, this responds their concerns.

· This should allow for a good deal of streamlining because the Business Office and contract managers will be able to manage all of the contracts with a service provider.

· Some of the challenges include, ensuring they hear our voice and priorities

· This may happen as soon as May 1.

· Members were requested to send their questions to Tracey Packer.

8 Next Steps

Isela González invited members and the public to make additional comments, none were offered.

9 Summary, Evaluation, and Closure of Meeting

Isela González thanked participants, Council members, and the public for their participation.  She also reminded members to fill in their evaluation forms.

10 Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 5:49 PM.

Minutes prepared by David Weinman and reviewed by Eileen Loughran and Israel Nieves-Rivera.
The next HPPC meeting will be Thursday, March 12, 2009 
at the Quaker Meeting House, 65 Ninth Street, San Francisco

The next HPPC business meeting will be held on Thursday, March 12, 2009


3:00 – 6:00 PM


Quaker Meeting House, 65 9th St. (between Market & Mission), San Francisco.
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